MINUTES OF THE 

TOWN COUNCIL WORKSHOP OF THE
TOWN OF PINEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA

FOR SATURDAY, MARCH 31, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Pineville met for a workshop session on Saturday, March 31, 2012 at 9:00 a.m. at the Pineville Telephone/Electric Facility located at 118 College St., Pineville, NC.
ATTENDANCE

Mayor:  Mayor George Fowler

Mayor Pro-Tem:  David Phillips
Town Council Members: Debbie Fowler, Les Gladden and Melissa Davis
Town Administrator:  Mike Rose

Town Clerk: Barbara Monticello
CALL TO ORDER

Town Administrator, Mike Rose, opened the meeting at 8:46 a.m. by thanking those in attendance for giving up their Saturday to review town goals for the coming year. 
I. GOVERNING BOARD AND ADMINISTRATIVE GOALS
Mr. Rose handed out an agenda with several topics for discussion but said he didn’t expect to get through everything that was on it.  He did not want Council to feel bound by the agenda to discuss only the topics that were presented on it but that if they had any other topics that they wanted to discuss, he was open to discussing them as well.  
He distributed a handout from the League of Municipalities outlining some of the critical legislation that had taken place recently.  Redistricting had divided Pineville into two districts:  District 92, which went all the way up to Huntersville and included most of old Pineville and District 105 which includes most of the newer neighborhoods of Pineville.  The town would be losing Kelley Alexander as their representative.
  
The General Assembly in Raleigh is in an anti-municipality mode, changing annexation laws, ETJ laws and privilege licenses as well as changing design standards for building.  The biggest issues for Pineville would be the loss of revenue from privilege licenses and restrictions on building design standards.  The town is in a unique situation because most towns our size don’t have the amount of commercial business that we have and we would stand to lose a substantial amount of money.  Losing the ability to mandate design standards on new housing with a density of 5 or less units per acre would also be difficult since the town has required more detail in its housing communities.  Mr. Rose noted that the town was working with COG to address some of these issues but it may require elected officials to have a face to face discussion with leaders in Raleigh.
Goals for 2012-13

1) Address legislative issues

2) Decide what to do with old police facility

a)
Turn it into a Town Hall – what are the space needs of all departments under one roof including Telephone/Electric

b)
Sell it – 4 or 5 phones calls already received regarding the purchase of the property

c)
Fix it up and rent it out
d)
Tear building down and turn it into green space or parking

Woolpert Associates put together a quick report of possible ideas for town-owned properties including the old police property.  Several design concepts were presented in the report, one of which included a public-private partnership with the town owning the property.  In a basic conversation with Woolpert, very little money would need to come from the town but the area would be redeveloped into two and three story buildings with office and retail space available and Discovery Place Kids as the anchor tenant.  The property across the street between the Public Works building and the Post Office could potentially include townhomes.  Woolpert was willing to come to the next Council Meeting in April to do a presentation for Council Members. Mayor Fowler asked what Huntersville put into it for Discovery Place Kids.  Mr. Rose replied that they built the building for Discovery Place who paid the utilities on it but no rent.  
Concern was expressed regarding the possibility of surrounding areas competing for the interests of Discovery Place.  Mayor Pro Tem Phillips asked if it was correct that, if given the choice of where they would want to be, they would choose Pineville.  Mr. Rose stated that was correct.  He clarified that the town would own the land but the developer would own the building and either pay us for or lease the land or come up with some sort of an agreement.  It could have tremendous potential to generate revenue for the town which then could be used to build a new town hall facility elsewhere.  If a Town Hall were built on the site, however, cultural and tourism money could not be used. This would all depend, of course, on what our needs are vs. the needs of Discovery Place Kids.  Council would have to weigh how important it is to have Discovery Place in Pineville.
Discussion continued on how much revenue the town would actually receive.  Council Member Gladden didn’t see potential for it generating much revenue with Town Hall and the Telephone and Electric Departments taking up the majority of space with little left to lease out.  Most of Council assumed that Town Hall would go in that space.  Mr. Rose clarified that in order for it to generate revenue Council would have to consider other options for the placement of Town Hall because all of the space would need to be leased out.  He suggested again that Woolpert go before Council to give a presentation to better understand the potential and options available because the longer it sits vacant, the worse it will be.  
While the consensus of Council was to have a Town Hall on Main Street, nothing definite had been decided because if it was a valuable piece of property that could generate money, then it should be developed as such.  Mr. Rose reminded Council Members that there were also the two pieces of property on Dover Street that the town still owned and a lot of property owned by the Yandell family that could be developed. Mayor Fowler noted that the Yandells would need to be pulled into the process at some point.  Council Member Gladden agreed but added that they did not have the money or the expertise to develop their property.  He had talked to John Allen who acknowledged that the family knew they would have to bring in developers and others to partner with.  Mr. Rose again suggested bringing Woolpert in to provide some guidance on how the partnership process works but both Council Members Davis and Gladden agreed not to have Woolpert come in until they had all the information and figures available.   Mayor Pro Tem Phillips added that the need for a new Town Hall was not an immediate one but that Discovery Place was not going to wait five years because of our needs and that Council ought to consider hearing what Woolpert had to say.  
Mr. Rose stated that he, David Phillips and Melissa Davis were scheduled to meet with the Discovery Place folks on April 26th and that they hoped to come back with more information regarding their needs. The discussion turned to the issue of financing such a project and how much debt service the town could afford and if tax payer money could be used for a public-private partnership such as this.  Additionally, Council wanted to know if cultural and tourism money could be used or if the cost could be split amongst Telephone, Electric and Town Hall. Mr. Rose was instructed to obtain hard numbers with at least two or three different scenarios estimating what Woolpert thought the property would generate if it were totally commercial vs. what it could generate as predominately public space with some commercial, keeping in mind the possibility of using other property (such as the Tommy Therell property that was purchased) for a town hall.  Mr. Rose ended by saying that the Council had a tough business and political decision to make with no easy answer to the situation. 
II.  PLANNING DEPARTMENT
Mr. Rose stated that since 2008, there has been a change in the economy which also changes what Planning Departments do and their views on economic development.  Pineville still has growing residential communities and there has been some commercial activity but now is the time to start thinking about possibly annexing some properties.  Our sphere of influence toward Providence West will expire in 2014 and Charlotte will most likely not ask to redo the agreement. He asked Council if they had an interest in revisiting and updating the Downtown Master Plan or considering additional recreational amenities such as a tennis facility.
Mayor Fowler noted that there may be problems with the roads in some areas and some of the homes have private water or water provided through Carolina Water which all may present issues down the road.  Acquiring Lamplighter Village would be a headache for Code Enforcement and while the area would be covered for fire protection, another police officer would most likely need to be hired for police protection. Mayor Pro Tem Phillips added that many of the homes in those areas have turned into rental properties. Mr. Rose added that the way annexation laws read now, CMUD would be required to pay for the installation of sewer and water lines if these properties were annexed and he did not think they would go for that. Additionally, there would be an impact to our Parks and Recreation services. The town might be able to compete for some telephone business but they would not be able to take over Duke Power’s territory. With the tax values such as they are, Mr. Rose did not believe the town would benefit greatly from annexing the area but if Council was interested in annexing it, they would have to start planning for it now and also consider their current political structure of a 5 member board vs. a 7 member board. Mayor Fowler concurred that when they had looked at annexing that area before, it was barely worth it for the town. 
Discussion continued regarding the growth of the town, especially when some of the newer developments are completed. Mr. Rose indicated that around the year 2015, there would most likely be enough interest to move toward districting while Council Member Davis noted that once the developments were completed and HOA’s established, those neighborhoods would get more involved politically. Mr. Rose added that the town has and will continue to get more involved in Code Enforcement issues, which may require an additional part-time person for animal control issues. That would save some money because each call to Animal Control at the county costs $150 a call. The town may want to look into providing its own animal control services and then work out an agreement with Mecklenburg County to use their facilities as a holding area.
The current animal ordinance may need to be re-written as it is not as clear as it could be nor is there a leash law for cats which could have a negative impact if we did have one. Council Member Davis asked what the difference is – both Cary and Raleigh had leash laws for cats. Mr. Rose said that the last thing Council would want is someone’s pet to get euthanized because it was not on a leash. He agreed that wandering cats is not acceptable but that the issue with feral cats is a problem in many places. 
Council Member Gladden stated that the town should be notifying residents before traps are set and that when letters are sent that we should be referencing parts of our ordinance in the letter. He was displeased with staff sending the letter regarding animals out without getting Council’s opinion of the letter first.   Mr. Gladden feels that staff gives him the “attitude” that “he’ll get to it when he wants to” referring to Zoning Director, Kevin Icard and that staff needs to understand Council’s priority and what they want. Mayor Pro Tem Phillips added that sometimes Pineville was too nice – that residents of Charlotte don’t call the town manager or mayor with such issues and the bottom line was that residents shouldn’t be calling our town administrator either. The discussion continued with how to handle stray cats and whether they should be left overnight if caught in a trap.  Liability issues were brought up. 
It was stated that when the Code Officer was hired, he was to work two Saturdays out of the month and that the department had to get in a better rhythm with each of them rotating weekends so that the issues with signs on every corner could be addressed.  Council Member Gladden stated that it was Mr. Icard’s responsibility to back the Code Officer up if he is on vacation and not to let signs sit until his return. Mr. Rose stated that some of the problem was in understanding Council’s priorities when it came to community appearance.  What Mr. Icard sees as two chairs on someone’s porch can be seen by a Council Member as junk.  Staff and Council need to agree on what is considered junk and what is not because two people could have two different interpretations. 
Mayor Fowler noted that Code Officer, Aaron Parks, goes out to talk to the residents first to see if he can reason with them to correct the situation.  He’ll give them a certain amount of days to correct the violation before the citation is issued.  Citations are only sent out when it’s absolutely necessary.  Council Member Davis added that some people will get mad no matter what but most people will respond if you talk to them first – the personal approach works better but careful notes should be taken to document that the resident had been talked to first. 
Mr. Rose stated that the preferred approach was that the initial contact be more positive and if the person wasn’t home, a door hanger should be left so that the person would have an opportunity to discuss the issue with him first.  Chronic violators, however, would not be handled in the same way. Mr. Parks should knock on the door, speak with the individual, advise them of the issue and then document in a log that he spoke with them, but he does not think it would be wise to ask them to sign something or people might get mad.  The second time he has to meet with them, he can ask them to sign since they had been warned previously.  Mr. Rose stated that about 90% of the time people will comply and about 10% of the time, people will grumble about it. 
Mayor Pro Tem Phillips remarked that a more proactive approach can make for a more positive experience especially if Mr. Parks sees people outside and builds a rapport with them. Council Member Gladden added that sometimes the contact is better after hours and suggested that Mr. Icard, Mr. Morgan and Mr. Parks divide Saturdays between them to do some Code Enforcement. He was in favor of getting a signature from the people he spoke to just to confirm that he had a conversation with them. They did not want it to seem like some Pinevilleans were given more leniency than others.  Mr. Rose then posed the question of whether the town was ready to approach someone like Travis Jenkins or Terry Brown regarding any code issues they might have but Council Member Davis stated that she was not. Mr. Rose pointed out that you cannot go after one person such as Chuck Jones and not another such as Travis Jenkins because it just wasn’t fair. 
An issue of parking on the grass of the Stough Baptist Church property was brought up but Mr. Rose stated that parking on the grass referred to residential properties and not churches. He asked Council if they wanted the Code Enforcement Officer to start going after the churches.  Mr. Gladden indicated that he would like them to if they were in violation. Mayor Fowler suggested that if someone went to talk to them, they would correct the situation because they wanted to be good neighbors but Mr. Rose did not think they would be so willing.  He stated that if we went to Stough then we would also need to go to Pineville United Methodist Church.   Council Member, Melissa Davis agreed that if UMC was not in compliance, then it would need to be addressed as well. 
Regarding the issue with signs, Mayor Pro Tem Phillips suggested that the Planning and Zoning Department rotate working two Saturdays a month so that there is coverage.  This would be included as part of the 40-hour work week and the employee would be given 4 hours off on another day during the week.  He suggested checking with other towns to see how they work it.  Mayor Fowler suggested that after making contact with a homeowner about an issue, we should get them to sign off that we’ve made contact with them.  It may be that someone’s lawn person is on vacation and couldn’t get to the lawn that week or if the person is too old to care for the property, we could make contact with a family member regarding the care of the property. 

Discussion took place regarding the edging and trimming of the curb areas and who should be responsible for maintaining them, particularly along Cone Ave., Lowry St., Lakeview, all along Main St. and anywhere there is traditional curbing.  Also discussed was whether the town should spray the commercial areas all along Main and Polk Streets four times between Spring and Fall to maintain the overgrowth.  There was some question as to whether Public Works would have the time to do all of that but if the town didn’t do it, no one was certain that the town could require homeowners to do. Enforcing it would also be difficult. 

Mr. Rose asked that while Council was thinking about upcoming projects, to also consider the study of the streets that was done. He had a copy of the study with a list of all the streets and their conditions and urged Council to take a serious look at them as he believed it was a priority to get the roads fixed. He noted that there was about two million dollars worth of road repairs that needed to be made with only about $400,000 in Powell Bill reserves that could go toward it. He wasn’t sure if Council wanted to go in the direction of correcting the smaller issues first or the larger issues or if they wanted to concentrate on residential roads or the commercial roads first.   Either way, he suggested that a 5-year plan be worked out to address all of the problems. 
The question arose again as to whether the Public Works Department could handle all of the issues themselves or if some or all of the work needed to be contracted out. The department was down three employees and perhaps it was time to consider hiring employees with more experience.  There was a possibility that storm water funds could be used because those funds have a little more flexibility in what the money could be used for.  Mr. Rose stated that there was about $70,000 to $80,000 budgeted for road repairs this year. The report explains which roads need to be milled and which can be patched but he wanted Council to think about which roads should be completed first. Council requested he put together a report summary to give to them. 
Mayor Pro Tem Phillips stated that there were two things he would like for the Parks and Recreation Department – first, for the town to purchase a new membership photo ID card maker machine and second, act quickly to get Tom Polito back in the Public Works Department.  Mr. Rose stated that they would need to utilize both Chip and Scott as much as possible and to share resources between the Parks and Recreation Department and Public Works.  Right now, both are being paid their salaries with Cultural and Tourism funds. Mr. Rose indicated that he had a meeting scheduled for 9:00 a.m. on Monday morning but would meet with Bobby Howington and Tihisha Sharif to move quickly on getting the Public Works positions filled. Two of the positions would be at Maintenance II Level, which may take a little longer since they were looking for candidates with a pesticide license and/or a CDL, class B.  
Mr. Rose also stated that police salaries needed to be fixed and instituting performance evaluations were a must for the town.  He acknowledged that a town’s biggest assets and costs will always be the employees and that the salary structure of the town was skewed in some ways because it did not account for additional levels of competencies such as when an employee attains a CDL or a pesticide license. 
Several other items were discussed including electrical outlets at Lake Park for Fall Fest use; hanging POW flags at the police department and/or the Hut; the status on the fence at Lake Park and possibly hiring Bo McCarver and John Blackwell back to work.   Council Member Davis expressed her concern for the firing of both employees and stated she was not happy about it and was still researching it. 
Mr. Rose asked Council if there were still concerns regarding the Audit. This triggered a long discussion on whether the entire audit should be more in depth or just certain departments audited in more depth.  There was an issue regarding a missing receipt from the Parks and Recreation Department and receipt books being thrown out.  Mr. Rose informed Council that the audit was a standard audit used by most towns.  Auditors will scrutinize the big ticket items and then spot check other items.  They will not pull each invoice and check it but if the spot check does not reveal any issues, they will move on to another part of the audit. They will go over the telephone and electric with a fine-toothed comb, however. If they had to do that with each department, it would cost a ton of money.  The contract would have to be approved by the Local Government Commission and that would create a red flag. A better way to approach it would be to have them concentrate this year on the Parks and Recreation Department and then on Public Works next year and a different department the year after that.
Mayor Fowler stated he just wanted the book keeping cleaned up.  The worst thing that could happen is that one receipt could not be found. The discussion continued and then turned to the number of hours worked by Tihisha Sharif and Ann Wilson. Some Council Members were not in favor of them working hours other than the standard 40-hour work week. Mr. Rose noted that it was his decision to allow them to work a different schedule and that Council had been advised of the situation. Mayor Pro Tem Phillips stated that Council should honor what Mr. Rose allowed them to do. Council Member Gladden wanted to know how we could allow a department head to work part time. They had to do what was best for the town and not allow employees to pick and choose the hours they want.  Council’s final decision was to have Ann Wilson work 40 hours per week and Tihisha Sharif with set hours of 7:30 a.m. until 2:00 p.m. with all employees having access to her telephone number to reach her should they need her.
The final decision made by council was to have the LGC Audit Contract approved as always but come back and have an additional review done for the Parks and Recreation Department for our reference only. This part of the audit would not be submitted to the LGC.  The Council’s concerns can be addressed in the letter that is sent to the auditors. 

At 7:53 p.m. Council Member Debbie Fowler moved to adjourn the meeting with Mayor Pro Tem Phillips seconding the motion.  There were ayes by all and the meeting adjourned. 
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